City Council Workshop & Meetings - Summary of Direction

#	Meeting date	Community City Council & Planning Commission Workshops
1	2009 -2012	The City of Fort Bragg, the community, and the property owner, Georgia Pacific (GP) engaged in a collaborative process to prepare a Specific Plan for the rezoning and eventual redevelopment of the property for other uses. This planning process included three community workshops and multiple discussions at City Council and the Planning Commission. The draft plan was also presented to the Coastal Commission on two occasions. The planning process stopped in 2012, when GP withdrew its Specific Plan application, as they focused their attentions on remediation of the Mill Site.
2	Feb 6, 2017	City Council and the Planning Commission held a joint meeting to discuss how to move forward with rezoning and planning for the reuse of the Mill Site. The City Council and the Planning Commission supported a two-step process as follows: (1) process a Local Coastal Program (LCP) amendment to eliminate the requirement that a Specific Plan be prepared to rezone property on the Mill Site (by revising Coastal General Plan Policies LU-7.1 and LU-7.2); and (2) complete a comprehensive community-based planning process to develop a major LCP amendment to rezone the Mill Site. The Council and Commission determined that the Major LCP Amendment will address: new land use zones, development regulations, infrastructure requirements, sustainability, open space, circulation, design guidelines and more. This Major LCP Amendment will be formulated over the next year or so in an interactive process between the City Council, Planning Commission, community and City staff.
3	Feb 22, 2017	City Council provided direction regarding how to structure the community based planning process.
4	March 23, 2017	City Council and Planning Commission joint workshop regarding Creek Daylighting project alternatives, permitting and environmental review process, feasibility, cost and timelines
5	August 25, 2017	Short Mill Site Reuse workshop at a Coastal Mendocino Association of Realtors meeting with approximately 30 participants
6	Sept. 6, 2017	Short Mill Site Reuse workshop at a Fort Bragg Rotary Club meeting with approximately 25 participants
7	Sept 7, 2017	Short Mill Site Reuse workshop at a Chamber of Commerce mixer with approximately 30 participants
8	Sept. 16, 2017	The City started the rezone process with an all-day open house with three mini workshops at the CV Starr Center with about 60+ participants.
	Sept. 21, 2017	All-day open house with three mini workshops at Town Hall with 80+ participants.
9	Sept. 21, 2017	The Mill Site Reuse Community Survey was opened to accept responses from the community. English and Spanish language versions of the survey were available with identical questions. The survey was designed to minimize survey bias by randomizing the multiple choice questions and it was designed to be as inclusive as possible by allowing people to provide open-ended responses to a number of questions. Over 970 responses have been received. A survey report was prepared and provided to City Council and the Planning Commission.
10	October 16, 2017	City Council and Planning Commission – Land Use Plan Direction

Council and the Commission held a joint meeting and provided direction to staff regarding the vision statement and changes that should be made to the Land Use Plan, which included the following:

- Revise the zoning for the Noyo Center from "Open Space" to "Coastal Dependent" zoning.
- 2. Add a small neighborhood park with playing field, combined with a public fairground.
- 3. Bring back the idea for a downtown square.
- 4. Do not extend the Central Business District onto the site.
- 5. Keep some of site available for a lumber mill; consider leaving a portion of the site with timber industrial zoning instead of urban reserve zoning.
- 6. Zone for a mix of small homes, cohousing, multi-family and mixed-use housing.

11 January 10, 2018

Planning Commission - vision statement, guiding principles, Land Use Plan and sustainability policies

The Planning Commission held a workshop and provided additional direction on the vision statement, guiding principles, Land Use Plan and sustainability policies, including the following:

- 1. The Planning Commission recommended that the Mill Site's role as a visitor serving destination be explicitly included in the Vision Statement.
- 2. The Planning Commission recommended that Guiding Principle 5 be retained as written:

Extend the downtown commercial district onto the Mill Site.

3. The Planning Commission recommended that Principle 6 be reworded as follows:

Establish zoning for residential uses in the Northern District; zoning for the extension of the Central Business District, visitor serving uses and compact mixed-use residential development in the Central District; and zoning for job-generating uses such as light industrial, education, retail, research and development and office space in the Southern District

- 4. The Planning Commission reviewed Land Use Plan Alternative 1A and made the following additional changes to the plan:
 - a. Extend the CBD along the entire length of Redwood Ave.
 - b. Provide for CBD around the downtown park. The Planning Commission felt strongly that the reasons to extend the Central Business District onto the Mill Site out-weighed the concerns of doing so. Additionally the Planning Commission considered limiting retail development and only encouraging the development of restaurants and visitor serving businesses and discarded this approach. The Planning Commission therefore recommended that commercial development be permitted on the bottom floor of all buildings along the entire length of the Redwood Ave extension onto the Mill Site.
 - c. Extend the multi-family residential to the west to compensate for the multifamily residential that was replaced by the extension of the CBD.
 - d. Add a neighborhood park back into the plan in the northern district.
 - e. Retain the Highway Visitor Serving commercial zoning for the parcel north of Cypress Street. Retain the General Plan policy to protect the trees in this area. The Planning Commission also discussed at length

		whether to convert the Highway Commercial that is north of Walnut Street into open space. Commissioners noted that: the Land Use Plan already designates a significant amount of open space (175+ acres); and that the maintenance of open space is costly and burdens the City's General Fund. A majority of the Commission wanted to allow limited development in this area, so long as the trees are retained. This might encourage a private sector person to acquire this parcel and maintain the trails and the forest for public use, rather than the City taking on additional open space responsibilities. Staff noted that the Coastal General Plan currently includes Policy CD-1.2 which requires "preservation of the forested area north of the Georgia-Pacific nursery and south of Maple Street shall be maintained as a sensitive natural habitat and scenic resource, and it shall not be developed." Additionally, staff noted that any use of this site would require a Coastal Development Permit which would determine if any of the forest qualifies as rare, in which case no development would be permitted within 50 feet of the rare forest. 5. The Planning Commission provided specific direction regarding preferred changes to the Sustainability Policies as noted in italics blue text. The Planning Commission provided the following direction regarding the sustainability policies: a. The City should not be out in front of the State of California when it comes to Green Building. The State of California is already a leader in the nation and the City does not have the technical expertise to require higher levels of sustainability in green building as it relies on the County Building Department in this area. b. The Planning Commission recommends that the goal of Net Zero energy use (Policy SD-2) be incentivized with planning incentives rather than be required. c. The Planning Commission concurred with staff recommendations regarding language changes to the sustainability policy section of the proposed Mill Site Reuse Plan. d. The Planning Commi
12	January 22, 2018	City Council – Vision, Principles & Land Use Plan Direction
	2010	The City Council held a workshop and provided direction on the vision statement, guiding principles and Land Use Plan, including the following:
		 Directed staff to bring the issue of the extension of the CBD onto the Mill Site back to a joint meeting of the City Council and the Planning Commission for further discussion. Specifically the City Council requested that downtown merchants be invited to the meeting and that the pros and cons of the extension of the CDB onto the Mill Site be thoroughly explored. Directed staff to revise the zoning of the Highway Commercial zoning district located along highway 1 north of Walnut Street to open space to protect the small forest located there. Directed staff to eliminate the extension of Walnut Street onto the Mill Site because it is no longer necessary.
13	January 24, 2018	Planning Commission – Open Space Direction
	2010	The Planning Commission held a workshop regarding the Open Space framework for the Mill Site, funding mechanisms for open space and parkland facilities, and open space phasing and facility requirement policies. The Planning Commission provided the following direction:

- 1. Please schedule joint meetings between City Council and the Planning Commission to address and discuss significant differences in policy direction (policy disagreements) between the Planning Commission and the City Council;
- 2. Add a small recreational park to the south side of the Land Use Plan to meet recreational needs.
- 3. Retain all parks and required facilities within the plan for now. Continue to update the Planning Commission regarding how these facilities can be funded and specific impacts of the funding of these facilities on the feasibility of redevelopment of the site.
- 4. Provide a comparison of the Development Impact Fees of other comparable coastal towns, so that the Planning Commission and City Council can better understand how our proposed Development Impact Fees would impact feasibility of development.
- 5. Planning Commission generally agreed with the proposed changes to the Open Space policies.

14 February 12, 2018

City Council - Sustainability Direction

The City Council held a workshop regarding sustainability and provided the following direction to staff:

- 1. The City Council agreed with staff on the policies that had been struck from the sustainability chapter.
- 2. The City Council requested additional information regarding the cost of achieving USGBC LEED Gold certification in a larger building. This information was requested in order to make an informed decision about Policy SD-6 which proposes to require LEED Gold for buildings of more than 10,000 SF.
- 3. Council provided direction to make the following changes to Policy SD-7 because passive solar design is required by Policy SD-1:

Policy SD-7. Preferred Green Techniques. All green building techniques are encouraged, with preference given to techniques that address local issues, such as use of locally produced natural materials, water and energy conservation measures, and techniques that respond appropriately to Fort Bragg's cool, rainy environment, such as low impact development (LID) strategies.

- 4. The City Council requested additional information about the cost to achieve Net Zero energy use for various use type categories (residential, office, etc.), prior to providing direction on SD-2. City Council would like to revisit this policy with additional information.
- 5. City Council concurred with staff's recommendations for the following policies: Policy SD-1, Policy SD-3, Policy SD-4, Policy SD-5, Policy SD-7 (as worded above) and Policy SD-8.

15 February 14, 2018

Planning Commission – Design Guidelines Direction

The Planning Commission held a workshop regarding the design guidelines and provided the following general direction to Staff regarding the proposed additions to the Citywide Design Guidelines:

- 1. The Planning Commission would like one set of design standards for the entire City. Don't require more stringent design on the Mill Site than is required in other areas of the City.
- 2. The PC prefers design standards that are less proscriptive and more performance based. The PC prefers language such as "is encouraged" over "shall" language.
- 3. The PC would like to ensure that the Design Guidelines focus both on site design and building design.

		 4. The PC wants to ensure that the site design guidelines result in courtyards and public space which is protected from the weather. 5. The Design Guidelines should place an emphasis on materials that can stand up too Fort Bragg's climate. 6. The PC would like Design Guidelines that set a preference for buildings that are designed to speak to the history of the site and the town either in materials or design. Craftsman and barn shaped buildings are preferred.
16	February 26,	City Council – Open Space Discussion & Direction
	2017	The City Council held a workshop regrading open space and provided the following general direction to staff:
		 Policies MSOS-1, MSOS-2, MSOS-3, MSOS-4, changes approved. Policy MSOS-5, the plaza is desired; sidewalks &walking paths, benches & picnic tables, and native landscaping should be required; additional amenities should be encouraged. Changes to the following policies were accepted as proposed: MSOS-6, MSOS-12, MSOS-13, MSOS-15, MSOS-19, MSOS-20, MSOS-21, MSOS-23, MSOS-24, MSOS-25, MSOS-26, MSOS-27 Cultural Resources Policies to be further considered after feedback is received from the Sherwood Valley Band of Pomo Indians.
17	Mach 26 th ,	City Council – Design Guidelines Discussion & Direction
	2018	The City Council held a workshop regarding the design guidelines and provided the following general direction to Staff regarding the proposed additions to the Citywide Design Guidelines:
		 Adopt set of design standards for the entire City. Don't require more stringent design on the Mill Site than is required in other areas of the City. The City Council prefers design standards that are less proscriptive and more performance based. Language such as "is encouraged" over "shall" language. The City Council would like to establish a policy that provides exceptions to the design guidelines for exceptional and innovative building designs. Buildings located on properties that are adjacent to the coastal trail should have a high level of design on the building façades, parking, landscaping and other development that faces the coastal trail.
18	April 11. 2018	Planning Commission – Circulation, Street Scape and Stormwater
		The Planning Commission held a workshop – Circulation, Street Scape and Stormwater and provided the following general direction to Staff:
		 The Planning Commission needs more time to contemplate the different road configuration alternatives and specifically asked for additional information, including the results of the traffic study (once completed) and specific cost information about each road alternative before providing a recommendation to the City Council. The Planning Commission recommended that Policy MM-5 be reworded as follows:
		Policy MM-5 Other Connections. Non-street rights of way shall be offered for dedication as necessary to support multi-modal transportation networks.
		3. The Planning Commission spoke at length about Policy MM-15. The Commission requested that a 5' minimum landscaped buffer be provided between the multi-use trail and the highway. The commission received public comments about the potential impact of this improvement on the stand of trees in this area. The revised language for Policy MM-15 is proposed as follows:

- 4. Multi-Use Trail Along Highway 1 As feasible, a 12 foot wide multi-use trail with a 5 foot wide vegetated buffer shall be developed along the western edge of the Mill Site from Noyo Point Road to Madrone Street and offered in dedication to the City of Fort Bragg at the time that the associated parcels are developed.
- 5. Regarding the following policies, the landscaping (Policies MM 32-34), Parking Lane Treatment (Policies MM 35-40), curb treatment (Policies MM 41-41), and lighting (Policy MM 47).
 - The Planning Commission wants to ensure that bulb outs are required in residential and commercial zoning districts. Staff pointed to Policy MM-41 which requires that all street corners include bulb outs.
 - The Planning Commission requested that staff meet with the Police Chief and discuss these policies further with an eye to ensuring adequate night visibility and safety. Staff met with the Police Chief on Tuesday April 17th and will report on that meeting during the City Council meeting.
 - 6. Regarding general direction to modified the language of many policies throughout the chapter to use the words "is encouraged," "may," or "as feasible" rather than "shall to allow for more flexibility, the Planning Commission concurred with this general approach. However, the Planning Commission expressed some general concern about the feasibility of implementing all of these circulation, streetscape and stormwater policies and discussed the tendency of the Coastal Commission to modify policy language to make it more stringent, once that policy language is under review by the Coastal Commission. The Planning Commission discussed the pros and cons of including policies with language such as "may" or "is encouraged", if the Coastal Commission is just as likely to change the policies to "shall" policies. Staff concurred with this general statement, noting that in 2007 the Coastal Commission made many policies more stringent during the Coastal General Plan adoption process.

19 May 23, 2018

Planning Commission – Land Use Regulation & Development Standards

The Planning Commission provided the following recommendations to City Council regrading policy language:

- The Planning Commission recommended that the following policies be struck: Policy LU-1 Policy LU - 2.Requirements for All Development and Policy LU-2 Mil Site Development Phasing.
- 2. The Planning Commission recommended that the following policies be retained as written: Policy LU-3 Mill Site Development Intensity, LU-5 *Pre-Application Conference*, LU-9, *Density Transfers* LU-10 *Jobs*, LU-11 *Urban Reserve Interim Uses*, LU-12 Mix of Residential Densities and Types., LU-13 Residential Product Types.
- 3. The Planning Commission recommended that the following policies be retained as reworded: Policy LU-4 Provide for "the Big Idea" on the Mill Site to allow development of up to 100,000 SF for Urban Reserve zoning so long as the findings are achieved.
- 4. The Planning Commission recommended that the following policies be discussed as part of a joint workshop with City Council: Policy LU-6 *Mill Site Mix of Uses*, LU-7 *Ground-Level Uses* and LU-8 *Relationship to Existing Central Business District*.

The Planning Commission also made a variety of recommendations regarding allowing and prohibiting a variety of specific uses in specific zoning districts.

20	May 29, 2018	 City Council – Circulation, Street Scape and Stormwater After much discussion, the Council directed staff as follows: Use Alternative 1, the Road Diet, with a slight modification by extending Laurel to the west and connecting the end of Redwood and Laurel Street with a regular road rather than an alley. The Council would prefer to reuse existing streets rather than force a grid street system on the south portion of the site. Council approves the street and bicycle policies as presented. Regarding Pedestrian Circulation policies, a dialogue about pedestrian enhancements on Redwood Avenue extension will occur as part of the joint meeting with the Planning Commission to discuss the extension of the downtown onto the Mill Site. Council approves of a "Park Once" district concept for parking. Regarding Stormwater Management, swales should be deleted form the policy list due to additional maintenance requirements. "Encourage" should be used instead of "shall" in policy language.
21	June 11, 2018	City Council – Land Use Regulation & Development Standards
		Discussion/Direction: After extensive discussions, the Council directed as follows:
		 Land Use Plan: Add 10 acres of Heavy Industrial in the southern Mill Site area to the west of existing Heavy Industrial. Add 7 acres of Light Industrial to the Northern part of the Mill Site, take from Urban Reserve. Rearrange Residential in the northern area as appropriate and bring Land Use Map back to a joint meeting of the City Council (CC) and Planning Commission (PC). LU-3, consensus was to strike this policy re Mill Site development intensity. LU-4, bring back to round table of CC and PC. LU-5, retain policy. LU-6, 7, 8, reserve discussion for joint workshop of PC & CC. LU-9, CC concurs with PC, leave in. LU-10, 11, 12, 13, retain. Zoning districts: CC does not want camping on the mill site. Check with Fire Department regarding 45-foot height limit to see if there are problems fighting fire in a building that high. Allow Sports & Entertainment in Light Industrial zoning. Add "Dance Club" (or "Night Club") to Recreation, Education & Public Assembly, allowed with a Use Permit (UP) in Light Industrial (IL) and Heavy Industrial (IH) zones. Allow cannabis uses in IL and IH with UP. Regarding open space allowable land uses, bring to round table with CC and PC, if necessary.
22	June 27, 2018	Planning Commission – Buildout Discussion
		Discussion and direction. After extensive discussions, the Commission indicated a slight preference for Land Use Plans E3 and E4, however the Commission wanted to discuss this topic further preferably with the City Council.
23	July 18, 2018	Joint City Council and Planning Commission Workshop – Buildout, Land Use Plan and CBD extension discussion.
		Councilmembers/Commissioners had the following comments regarding the Land Use Plan Buildout Scenario:
		Councilmember Turner: Keep the Land Use Plan and Development Regulations as they are.

- Research market demand for 0.5 FAR, specifically with "developer types."
- Councilmember Norvell: Increase FAR, less apartments, more medium density residential.
- Mayor Peters: Keep as is. Increase FAR, less apartments, more medium density residential.
- Vice Mayor Lee: Keep as is, or increase residential. Less heavy industrial. Keep FAR.
- Councilmember Cimolino: Increase FAR, keep map as is, more jobs.
- Commissioner Hannon: More blue collar jobs you can walk to.
- Commissioner Bruchler: Keep as is. Increase FAR.
- Commissioner Miklose: Keep as is.

Final Direction for Buildout Analysis: Retain the current maximum buildout by retaining the amount of land dedication to each zoning district and the Development Regulations. Research the feasibility of increasing FAR to 0.5 in terms of market demand with "developer types."

Councilmembers/Commissioners had the following comments regarding CBD/Other map ideas:

- Councilmember Turner: Tie CBD expansion to an 80% vacancy rate through a new policy. The Plaza is good, but please flip the park so that it is adjacent to the Coastal Trail and new business development is located along Redwood Ave. With these changes, "Alt 2" is perfect in every way.
- Councilmember Norvell: Prefers "Alt 2." Likes the hotel to be developed early
 in the process on the east side of the site. Not a fan of views of apartments
 from the trail; would prefer moderate density housing in the viewshed of the
 trail.
- Mayor Peters: Favors square/plaza and downtown hotel. Prefers "Alt 2." Industrial by Rossi's is good.
- Vice Mayor Lee: Prefers "Alt 3." New CBD on the Mill Site won't gut the downtown. Flip the plaza as recommended by Turner. Industrial by Rossi's is good.
- Councilmember Cimolino: Prefers "Alt 2."
- Commissioner Hannon: Plaza is good. Prefers "Alt 2."
- Commissioner Bruchler: Prefers "Alt 3." Pedestrian flow crossing Main Street would be good.
- Commissioner Miklose: Prefers "Alt 2." Alt 2 is perfect choice. Hotel is good.

Final Direction for CDB Discussion: Downtown CBD should be extended onto the Mill Site per Alternative 2. Park shall be flipped so that it looks out onto the Coastal Trail and CBD extension is all along Redwood Ave.

There was unanimous approval of Plan E3 by the Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners.

Final Direction for Land Use Plan: Council and the Planning Commission provided direction to move forward with Land Use Plan E3, with the following revisions: 1) Relocate the Medium Density Residential from the east side of the site (along the West Street Alley) to the west side of the residentially zoned property to provide less intense development within the view of the Coastal Trail; 2) Revise the zoning for the CBD as discussed during the CBD discussion above; 3) Accommodate hotel zoning on the east side of the property.

24 Sept 5, 2018

Joint City Council and Planning Commission Workshop –Land Use Plan and Public Facilities Element.

After much discussion, the majority of the Planning Commission and City

Council preferred the Skunk Train Land Use Plan alternative and expressed support for the revision. They directed staff to include different options for the scope of work on a Request for Proposals (RFP) for a traffic study, depending on whether or not the escrow closes. If the escrow falls through, the Council and Commission will look at it again.

Discussion/Direction: The following items were decided and direction given during discussion of the matter:

- Policy 3-10, Phasing & Fiscal Impact: Consensus is to use 15,000 sf and eliminate the acres.
- Policy 3-11, Master Tentative Map. Consensus is to delete it.
- Policy 3-12, Public Private Partnership. Add to 3.12.2: When possible, employ local contractors on the buildout of the Mill Site. Delete from 3.12.2 the words, "and/or relocate."
- Policy 3-1, Mill Site Infrastructure Development. Add "and built to City Standards and approval of
- the Public Works Director," before "and dedicated to the City..."
- Policy 3-2, Utility Master Plan. Change 5,000 to 15,000 sf and/or more than two acres in size and/or first Major Subdivision.
- Policy 3-9, Development Phasing for Backbone Infrastructure. Change easements from 10' wide to "10' wide clear easements without any development within the easement." Add a policy on Hydraulic Water Flow Modeling to the Utility Master Plan.
- Policy 5-1, Mill Site Water Supply. This is OK as is.
- Policy 5-2 & 5-3. Make them programs (not Policies), renumber Program 5.1.1
 and 5.1.2
- Policy 5-9, Urban Water Management Plan. Delete this policy.
- Policy 7-1, Regional Sewer Lift Station & Force Main. Okay as is for now.
- Policy 8-4, Stormwater Conveyance to the Mill Pond. Director Jones is to give this policy more thought and bring it back for further direction.

25 October 3, 2018

City Council & Planning Commission Joint Meeting

Receive Report and Provide Direction to Staff Regarding Proposed Amendment to the Coastal General Plan for the Mill Site Reuse LCP Amendment

Direction re Land Use Element

- 1) Delete the first Policy LU-3.9 and retain the second LU-3.9.
- 2) Jones was directed to send out an updated community survey based on the new zoning being considered.
- 3) Add to Policy LU-7.3, "that is less than five acres in size."
- 4) Change Policy LU-7.2 to say "more than five acres" instead of ten acres.

Direction re Public Facilities Element

- 1) Jones was directed to research adding Caltrans policy regarding stormwater runoff from Highway 1 and report back to the Planning Commission/City Council.
- 2) Add to Policy PF 8.5, "The solution shall be paid for and constructed by the applicant and offer dedication to the City, per approval of design by the City."

Direction re Open Space Element

- 1) Council/Commission will further consider the new language regarding Native American consultation and monitoring and give direction at a future meeting
- 2) Jones was directed to have the City Attorney review the language and provide feedback to Council/Commission.
- 3) Change Policy OS-15.6 to delete the word "community" before events.

		Jones was asked to include beach access to the Land Use Plan.
26	January 14, 2019	Receive Report and Provide Direction Regarding Mill Site Reuse Plan Local Coastal Program (LCP) Amendment Schedule of Joint City Council and Planning Commission Meetings
		 Community Development Director Jones briefed the Council on this item and noted that the staff report indicates that 13 meetings need to be scheduled but it is likely there will be more. She said she will put together a binder regarding the Mill Site Reuse Plan for the new Planning Commissioners and Councilmembers to review and will ask if they wish to revisit any items previously decided upon or to move forward. Public Comment: Was received from Gabriel Quinn Maroney and Rex Gressett.
		Discussion: The Council asked staff to check with the new Planning Commissioners and try to move the Planning Commission meetings from Wednesdays to a different night of the week so the City Council and Planning Commission can hold joint meetings to discuss the Mill Site Reuse Plan, as one Councilmember has a scheduling conflict with Wednesday evenings. Council agreed to hold one joint meeting a month to discuss this matter.
27	January 31, 2019	Receive Report and Provide Direction Regarding the Vision, the Guiding Principles and the Draft Land Use Plan for Reuse of the Mill Site
		Community Development Director Jones presented the staff report on this item.
		Public Comment was received from:
		 Chief Geronimo Thomas Langenderfer recommended that recycling and hemp industries be allowed on the Mill Site, but not casinos. Ann Rennacker is in favor of a Native American museum, parks and open space, but not heavy industrial.
		 Gabriel Quinn Maroney thinks scientific exploration should be included in the vision statement and that the Council should consider developing a citizen advisory board regarding Mill Site development. John Gallo wants to maintain ecological integrity and promote smart growth on the
		 Mill Site. Leslie Kashiwada spoke in favor of smart growth, a full cleanup of the Mill Site with public access to open space, and a moratorium on formula and franchise stores. George Reinhardt commented on the climate crisis and restoration/daylighting of
		 creeks. Rex Gressett said the Mill Site plan is untenable and impractical and there need to be more public meetings.
		Discussion: Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners participated in a lengthy discussion regarding the vision statement, guiding principles and Land Use Plan. The issues of sustainability, job opportunities, infrastructure, water, zoning and development were discussed.
		Direction: Council directed staff to return next month and rework the Land Use Plan based on tonight's comments. The directions were as follows:
		1. Modify the Vision Statement to read: "Over the next 100 years, reuse of the Mill Site should help support Fort Bragg as a working town with a diversified economy and good jobs and a healthy, sustainable, resilient community with open space, parks and natural communities. New development on the Mill Site should enhance Fort Bragg's role as an economic, educational and cultural center for the Mendocino Coast."
		2. Modify the second sentence of Guiding Principle #3 to read: "Establish zoning for

		 new job and educational opportunities on the Mill Site." Modify Guiding Principle #7 to read: "Require sustainable development practices to increase community resilience and address climate change." Modify Guiding Principle #10 to read: "Allow for ecological restoration including daylighting of creeks and culverts, enhancement of wetlands, offshore habitats, and upland habitats."
28	February 26, 2019	 Receive Report and Provide Direction Regarding Mill Site Reuse Plan Local Coastal Program (LCP) Amendment Including: 1) Recommended Policy Changes from the Fort Bragg Sea Level Rise Study and the Tsunami Study; and 2) Recommended Policy Changes to the Safety Element of the Coastal General Plan Community Development Director Jones presented the staff report on this item. Public Comment was received from: Annemarie Weibel spoke in favor of more studies being done prior to any decisions being made. David Gurney spoke in favor of more studies and states the City should hold the Koch brothers responsible for the damage that has been caused to the Mill Site. Gabriel Quinn Maroney spoke in favor of better assessing the City's safety and security and looking at other communities or countries using technology to enhance their safety. John Gallo spoke in favor of more studies and notes that climate change is happening faster than expected. * Ann Rennacker is concerned with the toxic mill pond and would like more research on the effects climate change may have on the ponds.
		 Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners participated in a lengthy discussion regarding there commended Local Coastal Program (LCP) Amendments including policy changes from the Fort Bragg Sea Level Rise Study, Tsunami Study and policy changes to the Safety Element of the Coastal Plan. The issues of disaster preparedness, climate change and future mill site developments were discussed.
		 Direction: Council approved staff recommendations. The directions were as follows: Add a requirement to include the most current Sea Level Rise Study every five years in the proposed Safety Element of the Coast Plan. Add the Mill Site to the City's current disaster Plan. Draft a Desalinization policy to consider for water supply resilience. Add Mill Ponds, King Tides and Storm Surges to the proposed policy changes. Bring back proposed policy changes prior to finalizing the LCP amendments to revisit the policies after obtaining the results of 2019 Sea Level Rise studies and maps.
29	March 21	Joint City Council & Planning Commission Meeting Receive Report and Provide Direction Regarding Mill Site Reuse Plan Local Coastal Program (LCP) Amendment Including: 1) Recommended Policy Changes from the Mill Site Visual Analysis; 2) Recommended Revision of the Citywide Design Guidelines; and 3) Policy Changes to the Community Design Element of the Coastal General Plan Discussion: The Council discussed the visual analysis portion of the staff report, revisions to the Citywide Design Guidelines and changes to the Coastal General Plan. Public Comment was received from David Childs, Gabriel Quinn Maroney, Amy Wynn, Rex Gressett, Chris Arndt, John Gallo, Amy Wynn, and Jacob Patterson.

Direction: The Council/Commission unanimously agreed as follows:

- Conduct further analysis of the visual impacts of Mill Site Development from: 1) areas outside of the Coastal Zone that are located east of Highway 1 (perhaps from Harold Street looking west) and 2) Cypress Street between Highway 1 and the Coastal Trail parking lot. Bring back the Visual Analysis Report with this additional analysis for further consideration by City Council.
- Revise Map CD-1 to include: 1) visual corridors that would be protected from development, and 2) areas that would require a visual analysis as part of Coastal Development Permit process. City Council and the Planning Commissioners will also individually visit the Cypress Street corridor and consider where and if they want to establish specific visual corridors through this area.
- On Policy CD-1.2, strike everything after the word "hazard" so the policy now states, "Policy CD-1.2: Retain Mill Site Forested Areas. The forested area fronting the west side of Highway One between Walnut Street and Maple Street shall be retained as far as feasible; trees may be removed if they are dead or damaged, invasive or pose a public safety hazard."
- Delete Policy CD-X.X regarding screened parking facilities in its entirety.
- Director Jones to meet with the City Attorney regarding how to address existing negative views from the Coastal Trail back to town.
- The matter of wildlife corridors is to be brought back for further discussion at a future meeting.

30 April 9, 2019

Planning Commission Meeting

Receive Report and Make Recommendation to City Council Regarding Revisions to the Mill Site Reuse Plan Local Coastal Program (LCP) Amendment, Including:
1) Recommended Policy Changes from the Mill Site Visual Analysis; 2) Recommended Revision of the Citywide Design Guidelines; and 3) Policy Changes to the Community Design Element of the Coastal General Plan.

Discussion: extensive discussion regarding visual analysis map CD-1.1, visual resource policies, tree protection, job creation, design criteria. Public comment was received from Anne Marie Wieble, Amy Wynn, David Jensen, Leslie Kashiwada, John Gallo, Gabriel Quinn Maroney, Robert Pinoli, Jacob Patterson and Tom Honer

Planning Commission Direction:

- The Planning Commission requested a visual analysis for the Mill Site from the Noyo Bridge and Harrison Street intersections throughout Fort Bragg
- The Planning Commission also requested an analysis of projects, which were approved at the local level and appealed to the Coastal Commission based on impacts to visual resources.
- The Planning Commission provided the following general direction regarding the Design Guidelines
 - Further revise the Design Guidelines so that more of the guidelines are preferred and fewer and mandatory to ensure that new development projects fit within the community without being so proscriptive that they stifle investment, job growth, and design creativity and innovation.
 - 2. Add policies regarding: strip malls, outdoor gathering spaces, setbacks for roof decks and balconies, in-block pedestrian paths, consolidation of parking lots, encourage plazas, and walkability.
 - 3. Revise the materials section to only allow real rock and brick.
 - 4. Revise policies regarding colors to make them less restrictive.
 - 5. Add policies regarding bike paths and landscaping between the sidewalk and the parking isle in multifamily housing.
 - 6. Add a materials requirements guidelines to the industrial section.
 - 7. Revise the Land Use Plan to include a bike path connecting the

 downtown through the medium density residential zoning district to the coastal trail and the north park. (see Attachment 8) 8. Revise the Design Review Map to increase the areas of the Mill Site that require a higher level of Design Review. For the Community Design Element, the Planning Commission recommended changes to the following policies: Page 6-5: Policy CD-1.5 Page 6-6 Policy CD-X.X Page 6-7: Policy CD-1.12, CD-1.13, CD-1.14, Page 6-8: Policy CD-1.15 (which includes two versions for discussion); Policy CD-2.2 Page 6-13: Policy CD-4.2